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Here is a seasonal tip picked up from Anne Glenconner’s excellent 
memoir “Lady in waiting” about her life as said lady to Princess 
Margaret as seen in the third series of The Crown. If you have no 
bubble wrap for fragile items, use acorns. In the nineteenth century 
the Coke family of Holkham Hall in Norfolk where Lady Anne grew 
up imported their ancient statuary from Italy wrapped in acorns 
and leaves and then planted the acorns to make the first Holm Oak 
Avenue in Britain. 

Another thing I was reading made me realise that “to Zoom” is now 
an equivalent word to “to hoover” such is the popularity of this type 
of video calling. Only a few years ago the company couldn’t find 
investors because “it will never catch on” but now Zoom’s daily 
users have ballooned to more than 200 million in March from a 
previous maximum of 10 million. 

We record our grateful thanks to retiring deliverers Ed Dixon, 
Barbara Jackson, Gill Lambert, Joyce Staplehurst and Peter 
Titchmarsh who have done so much for so long. You have been 
invaluable....thank you. Thanks also to the new arrivals who make 
the door to door delivery of The Link possible. 

Finally, those of you who have noticed the leaning bus stop of Hever 
will be pleased to know that it is not dangerous and will be fixed 
soon. Joy riders back in July rammed a number of gates and bent 
the bus stop, I can only imagine the harm this did to their vehicle. 

 Joanna Wade

Welcome to the September edition 

 LIN
K
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Meet Blue, the scrumptious new 
addition to our clan, (AT LAST 
another female in the house)! She 
arrived on Saturday 8th August 
at exactly eight weeks of age. A 
welcome hole filler two and a half 
years after we lost gorgeous Pip. It 
was worth the wait, she is dreamy 
beyond belief and I have achieved 
nothing since her arrival, such a 
divine time waster. 

It’s with heartfelt thanks to her 
wonderful breeder who has become 
a firm friend and my goodness does 
she know her stuff. We seemingly 
have a fully trained puppy who 
knows “where to do what” and sits 
on command, and is the sweetest, 
softest little bundle of gorgeousness, 

quite extraordinary. The sweetest 
temperament all thanks to her yellow 
mummy Annie and black daddy, 
Callum and one of eight puppies, 
four yellow and four black. 

Annie was expected to have seven 
pups on scan and we were reserves 
for any drop out purchasers, so an 
unlikely outcome. Can you imagine 
our surprise and delight when the 
call came through to say Annie had 
delivered a surprise eighth little black 
girl, someone was looking down on 
us that day. We are truly blessed 
and completely in love with her 
already. Now I really must get on with 
something other than puppy gazing!!! 

Amanda 

pet of the month
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Carol Bowern’s Autumn Spice

Hever Hort summer show

Doug Bowern’s woodwork

The summer show is on line at 
Hever.org in the Hever Rose and 
Horticultural Society section. Do 
take a look. The committee is 
looking forward to being back in 
the flesh next year. Here are some 
highlights (in colour for on-line 
readers). 

Jean Mason’s dahlia 

Una Higgs’s blueberries

Joanna Wade’s photo “Hands”

Jane Rosam’s “10.5 hands”, her donkey Simon with Mr Tumble photo-bombing in the background. 
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Mapleton House lies at the southern 
end of Mapleton Road in the parish 
of Four Elms. Part of the house which 
stands today was built in 1878 by 
Samuel Henry Phillips as an addition 
to an estate which included a farm.

Samuel, born in 1838, was the 
son of Benjamin Phillips, who was 
a merchant in the city of London. 
The Phillips family were influential 
members of The Great Synagogue 
in London and were also great 
philanthropists. Benjamin became 
Lord Mayor of London in 1865 . 
His younger son, George was Lord 
Mayor in 1897, Queen Victoria’s 
Jubilee Year.

Samuel’s mother was Rachel Faudel, 
and her brother Henry Faudel, also 
Jewish, was a businessman selling 
needles, embroidery patterns, sewing 
accessories, books and silverware. 
He lived in London but his country 
address was Mapleton Lodge, 
Westerham in 1861 though it is not 
the lodge that exists today.

Some time after Benjamin and 
Rachel were married, Benjamin 
joined Henry Faudel’s enterprise 
and in 1861 Samuel and his 
younger brother, George were 
made partners in the business of 
Faudel and Phillips. There were 
great celebrations. Business was 
suspended for the day and the 
employees were given the day off. An 
excursion party of some sixty guests 
rattled across Blackfriars Bridge and 
on to Waterloo station and thence to 

Hampton Court where entertainment 
was available for all from fishing and 
boating to tours of the house and 
pleasure gardens. In the afternoon 
they played a cricket match and at 
5pm they all sat down for dinner at 
The Greyhound Hotel nearby.

Samuel was one of five siblings and 
in 1875 he married Sarah Georgina 
White. Her father was a cement 
maker and brickmaker and they were 
gentiles. Samuel’s family did not 
appear to have a problem with that. 
Samuel continued to work closely 
with his father and brother. When 
his uncle, Henry Faudel died Samuel 
was given the property at Mapleton 
and decided to build a house there. It 
was to be a country retreat and was 
a very modest affair. 

Samuel and his family spent most 
of their time in Wimpole Street in 
London and later in Grosvenor 
Street, the home of his late father, 
Benjamin. The house that Henry 
built was designed to be viewed at 
its best from the rear. The house 
gave onto parkland with a walled 
kitchen garden and displays of 
rhododendrons which Victorians 
seemed to be so fond of. There were 
extensive views of the surrounding 
countryside and a ha-ha was erected 
across the rear of the garden so 
that there was an uninterrupted 
view of the sheep in the adjoining 
field without the inconvenience of 
them getting into the garden. There 
was also a magnificent granite seat 
placed there which still survives. 

The Mapleton story part 1
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Samuel’s initials, SHP intertwined, 
were put on the front of the house 
and the new lodge. It was not until 
the 1880’s that Henry was granted 
a coat of arms and allowed to style 
himself Faudel-Phillips. 

Samuel and Georgina had four 
children – Rachel born 1876, 
Henrietta Norah, 1877, Ceril, 1880 
and Henry, 1884. As children they 
saw little of their parents only being 
taken to the drawing room briefly 
each day, but their mother never 
failed to go upstairs to bid them 
goodnight, the nursery cat often 
sitting on the train of her gown. The 
girls were educated at home and 
Henry, the only son, went to Eton. 

Georgina was a beauty and a fine 
needlewoman, but she was strict 
with her daughters and thoroughly 
spoilt her son.

In 1891 the Faudel-Phillips family 
were at Mapleton with their four 
children and 12 servants, including a 
French governess. The bailiff for the 
estate lived at Mapleton lodge with 
his daughter who was a dairymaid. 
His younger daughter was a servant 
in the main house. There were two 
grooms living above the stables. The 
coachman, Frederick Leggatt lived 
at Mapleton Cottage. His master 
must have thought a great deal of 
him as he left him a legacy of £200. 
The Head Gardener, Mr. King, lived at 
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White Post Cottage at the junction of 
Mapleton Road and Pootings.

We do not know how often the family 
visited Mapleton but they seemed to 
be involved in the local community 
attending shows and presenting 
prizes. Henry was also president of 
the Edenbridge Fat Stock Show and 
raised funds both for a new church 
and later a new vicarage. St.Paul’s 
at Four Elms is the oldest concrete 
church in England.

A great traveller, Samuel was often 
on the continent and on Whit Sunday 
1909 he died of pneumonia in Paris. 

He was buried at Holy Trinity Church, 
Crockham Hill. He left an estate of 
£321,000. 

After his death his wife arranged for 
the village institute to be built in Four 
Elms in memory of her husband. 
Her son inherited Mapleton and 
made many changes. Georgina lived 
in London with her two unmarried 
daughters but in 1913 she died at 
the Earl’s Court Hotel in Tunbridge 
Wells. Her body was conveyed 
to Crockham Hill where she was 
interred beside her husband. 

 Stella Carroll
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There is still time to get creative 

Display	from	September	1st	 
and	give	people	a	smile. 

Contact	hra@hever.org	to	register	your	entry 
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As readers will know Markbeech 
(not Mark Beech, let alone Mark 
Beach) is a small village of about 
three hundred plus inhabitants 
in the High Weald of Kent, about 
thirty miles south of London. 

Historically the site of this settlement 
lay deep in the dense forest, mainly 
of oak and beech, which lay between 
east Kent and Hampshire, hence the 
later Germanic term Wald or Weald. 
Celtic peoples had lived in the area 
since time immemorial and in about 
100-75 BC they built a hill fort, which 
was part of a defensive system of 
fortifications, covering west Kent 
from hostile incomers from the 
Continent. Dry Hill Fort was about 
two miles west of Markbeech and 
from it there was a track, which rose 
out of the valley of the Eden near 
Chiddingstone and part of which is 
the metalled road that passes today 
east/west through the village.

Not long after these events Britain 
was incorporated within the Roman 
Empire. The Romans penetrated 
the forest by a road from London to 
Lewes. This road passes about a mile 
west of Markbeech and was used 
to transport iron goods and grain 
and for communication generally. 
There are notable iron workings 
around Markbeech, especially near 
Horseshoe Green and at Pyle Gate, 
including a bloomery or furnace. We 
must assume that Romans visited 
Markbeech, although they have left 
no traces except the road and iron 
workings.

The Romans abandoned Britain in 
the first quarter of the fifth century 
and very soon after England, 
especially Kent, began to be invaded 
and settled by Germanic people 
from north-west Europe. Kent was 
occupied by people known as 
Jutes and they quickly established 
political and legal structures and 
created the kingdom of Kent. This 
state was eventually absorbed into 
Wessex and, then, England. All land 
technically belonged to the king but 
very soon settlements of tenants, 
known as manors, evolved. The main 
tenants provided warriors for the king 
and, thus, a quasi-feudal system 
began to develop.

One of the features of Jutish Kent 
was that the main settlements in 
west Kent were to the north and the 
forest area, such as Markbeech, 
were left to cattle grazers and for 
pigs, particularly in the autumn. The 
clearings in the forest were known 
as dens (hence for example Cowden 
and Pigdown Lane, originally Pigden, 
Claydene, Crippenden, etc. ) and it 
is here that we find the etymolgy of 
Markbeech. Markbeech is a Jutish 
compound word meaning ‘a beech 
tree on a boundary’ in this case that 
between the manors of Cowden 
Lewisham and Hever Brocas, later 
the parishes of Cowden and Hever. 
Taking the present crossroads in the 
village, Cowden held the quadrant 
to the south-west and Hever the 
remainder, although where the 
Kentish Horse now stands was an 
enclave of another manor, Penshurst 

a potted history of Markbeech part 1
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Halimote, which was held by the 
Archbishop of Canterbury. No doubt 
at this point the Jutes observed a 
beech among the oaks and which 
marked the boundary. It is said 
that the beech in the graveyard is 
a successor tree. Another Jutish 
feature was the unique system of 
inheritance know as gavelkind, which 
lasted until the twentieth century. 
There is an example of gavelkind in 
Markbeech in the nineteenth century.

Gradually the forest was cleared to 
provide open grazing and land to 
cultivate crops although it was not 
until at least the thirteenth century 
that anything like the present 
topography was established. In 964 
King Edgar I gave the royal manor 
of Lewisham, including its dens in 
the forest, to the Abbey of St. Peter 
and St. Paul at Ghent in Flanders. 

This may have been a confirmation 
because there is evidence that in 
918 this manor was given to the 
Abbey by Aelfryth, a daughter of 
King Aelfred and who was married 
to Baldwin II, Count of Flanders. 
St. Peter’s lost control of the manor 
during the reign of the Danish 
kings, but it was restored by King 
Edward the Confessor in 1044. 
Thus Markbeech was within the 
manor of Cowden Lewisham until in 
1402, when after several previous 
royal confiscations, the manor was 
sequestrated by Henry IV and his 
Parliament. 

After many visicitudes and different 
tenants, the manor was given by 
the Crown in 1558 to Sir Edward 
and Dame Frances Waldegrave, in 
whose family it remained until, in the 
eighteenth century, it passed to the 
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Mead-Waldo and Streatfeild families. 
Inventories compiled in 1281, 1336, 
1343 and 1376 show how much sub-
infeudation had occurred by the later 
Middle Ages. 

One such was the bequest of Agnes 
de Montacute, a Sussex land-holder, 
to the Priory of Michelham. In 1414 
the manor was transferred by Henry 
IV, despite protests from Ghent, 
to his newly-founded Carthusian 
priory at Sheen, Surrey until all 
ecclesiastical land was alienated to 
the Crown in the 1530’s.

Obviously since the Norman 
Conquest Markbeech was involved 
in the evolution of a fully feudal 
society and bits of the area are 
delineated in Domesday. One very 
important tenant-in-chief, Richard 
Clare, the Conqueror’s second 
cousin, who was the builder and 
custodian of Tonbridge Castle, held 
land just to the east of Markbeech 
at Newtye Hurst. There were now 
established several settlements and 
these included Bramsells, ’a miry 
place where there are brambles’, 
which was held by Battle Abbey, 

recently founded by William I on 
the site of the Battle of Hastings. 
In 1066 William passed very close 
to Markbeech in the course of his 
destructive march to London. 

Apart from Domesday the first 
document naming a place in the 
area is for Old Buckhurst in 1232 
and for Markbeech itself the first 
mention is in a lease agreement of 29 
September, 1461. The oldest extant 
houses are Bramsells, Old Buckhurst 
and Wickens from the fifteenth 
century and Old Farm from the 
sixteenth. From the mid-fourteenth 
century vines began to disappear 
and they were replaced by hops and 
there were a number of hop gardens 
in Markbeech until the nineteenth 
century.

 Tim Boyle, F.R.Hist.S,  
resident of Markbeech since 1966 

and formerly Senior Lecturer in 
History, Goldsmiths’ College, 

University of London

Part 2 of this article will appear next 
month.

Falconhurst Cricket Club 
 Season starts at last

There will be a game every weekend from now until the end of 

September. If you would like to play in a socially distanced way 

please call Tom Churton on 07734 311716
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Sevenoaks council news

For those so inclined, few pastimes 
over the last few months have proved 
quite so absorbing as keeping abreast 
of the Government’s changes – and 
proposed changes – to planning rules. 
Such has been the volume of new 
policies and ideas that it has, at times, 
proved rather taxing for even the most 
devoted of followers.

Our neck of the woods is a product of 
its constraints and I know many readers 
take a keen interest in seeing those 
upheld. This month’s column, therefore, 
is devoted to what has happened, and 
next month’s will be to what is on the 
horizon, sticking in each case to that 
which is of the greatest relevance to the 
three villages in our Benefice.

Since March, pubs, restaurants and 
cafes have been allowed to provide a 
takeaway service, regardless of any 
restrictions against them previously 
doing so. This right runs for a year and 
has been not just broadly welcomed but 
something from which many of us have 
benefited too.

In July, the Business and Planning Bill 
received Royal Assent, allowing until 
next Spring the extension of planning 
permissions and listed building 
consents which had lapsed or are 
due to lapse between lockdown and 
the end of the year, as well as longer 
construction hours. For High Streets, 
such as Edenbridge, it has been made 
easier to acquire permits to place tables 
and chairs on the pavement, and to 
change the use of premises without the 
need for a planning application.

The beginning of August brought the 
Government’s much-vaunted planning 
white paper, but, as I say, more on that 
next month. Meanwhile – and make sure 
you’re sitting down for this – as of 31 
August, regulations permit the addition of 
two additional storeys on existing houses, 
detached or in a terrace, to create new 
self-contained homes or additional living 
space. The height of bungalows may 
increase by one storey too.

Clearly, this last one is that which has 
the greatest potential negative impact 
on the landscape. As you would 
expect, there are some tests that need 
to be satisfied – not a lot, but a few. 
Likewise, not all areas are included 
– Conservation Areas and Areas of 
Outstanding Natural Beauty are exempt, 
thus excluding Markbeech and the 
centre of Hever. But that still leaves 
large swathes, including Four Elms, very 
much exposed.

Further detail on all these plus more, as 
well as links to the legislation itself, may 
be found via www.gov.uk/mhclg.

Not one of the above, I hasten to add, 
is a change on which either I or the 
District Council has had any say but, as 
you know, I’ve always taken the view 
that whether good news or bad, it’s 
important to share it so everyone knows 
where they stand – that’s another way 
of saying I am merely the messenger, 
please don’t shoot!

Matthew Dickins
District Councillor for Cowden & Hever

SDC, Argyle Road, Sevenoaks, TN13 
1HG

e. cllr.dickins@sevenoaks.gov.uk
m. 07910 328 110

Instagram: mycornerofkent
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Hever Parish Council 
by Charlotte Cole, parish clerk
We held our last meeting by Zoom 
on 23rd July, when issues discussed 
included the speed limit in Four Elms 
(at the request of a local resident), the 
volunteer scheme and Four Elms pond. 
Thanks to the wonders of modern 
technology, two locals were able to join 
via their laptops and one Councillor 
even managed to contribute whilst on 
the commute home. The Clerk was 
happy to report that a £500 grant had 
been secured from a Tesco Covid fund. 
For any local groups who are looking 
for grants can register at: https://
kentcf.org.uk/ and/or https://www.
idoxopen4community.co.uk/kent or 
contact Clerk@hever.org for support. 
Draft minutes and the next agenda 
will appear on local noticeboards, 
Facebook and the website (www.hever.
org) soon.

Our next meeting is Tuesday 22nd 
September, Hever village hall, 7pm 
planning and 7.30pm for full council 
meeting. As always, everyone is most 
welcome. We have Councillor vacancies 
in the Four Elms and Hever wards – so 
if you are interested please do contact 
clerk@hever.org We hold six meetings a 
year (early evenings across the villages) 
and are a friendly bunch supported by 
the employed Clerk who deals with the 
finances, processes and administration 
of the Council.

Planning news
From Sevenoaks District Council (the 
Planning Authority):
“Certain types of development, subject 
to some conditions, do not require full 
planning permission from us. These 
are called permitted developments. 

An Article 4 Direction can be used to 
remove specific permitted development 
rights. We have become aware of a 
piece of land that is being marketed 
north of Newhouse Farm Lane, Hever 
and it has been considered necessary 
to introduce an Article 4 Direction.
It would be appreciated if you could 
encourage residents within your areas 
to make comment on this matter.
https://www.sevenoaks.gov.uk/
info/20008/planning/523/article_4_
directions_-_newhouse_farm_lane_
hever_near_edenbridge
SDC have passed on information 
regarding this latest piece of land and 
the way it is being marketed to KCC 
Trading Standards.” Hever Parish 
Council are in regular contact with SDC 
Planning on all planning matters, and 
will be considering the Newhouse Farm 
matter at the next meeting.

Finally, news from Sevenoaks District 
Seniors Action Forum:
“There seems to be a dearth of easy 
listening music on radio, so we were 
pleased to discover a new free radio 
station. Listeners can choose music 
from the 1930s/40s, 1950s, 1960s 
and 1970s 24 hours a day. The station 
can be accessed via any internet 
enabled device including computers, 
tablets, mobile phones, smart TVs and 
Alexas. Music for Dementia launched 
this service but having listened to the 
station we feel that anyone interested 
in taking a nostalgic, musical interlude 
down memory lane would enjoy tuning 
in: https://m4dradio.com/“

Any queries please contact the Clerk 
clerk@hever.org 
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 to add your company email the Editors. 
Just £25 per annum

Agricultural Engineers
Leppards  plant and machinery hire and more  01342 850888
Art
The Topfoto Gallery  photo gallery, family albums, framing  01732 863 939
Bookkeeping
David James  accountancy services  01892 871 139
Southworth & Co  accounting services and software  01732 700 670
Building & Design Services
Albourne roofing  slating, tiling, flat roofing, repairs  01732 700 353
Causeway Joinery bespoke joinery for the public and trade 01342 850170
Clare Elizabeth  painting and decorating  0777 5328781
G Moss  joiner & builder  07778 440 644
Jem Pickard  painting and decorating 07850 371558 or 01732 863062
M & M Walker  painting & decorating, plumbing, heating  07774 218 684
Richard A Maslen   Fine furniture and bespoke joinery        07930 341 415
TN16 Handyman   property maintenance, home repairs, 
    painting, gardening             074754 38788
W Smithers & Sons  listed building, conversions, extensions, 01342 850 559
Crafts
Woodlea Craft & Design  presents,pottery,lamps,baskets,jewellery  01732 700 279
Cleaning
Housecleans  cleaning, ironing  01959 532 223
Zero Dry Time  d ry carpet & upholstery cleaners  01732 387 046
Commercial Property
Hever Business Centre Office Suites - Karrison Property  01959 563800 
Hever Castle Golf club - modern office space to let  01732 701006
Dog grooming and walking
Yappy Days  dog walking and pet sitting – Katie  07768 614577
Wash n blow, dogs to go – dog grooming - Chris:  01892 740170/07736 484184
Education
Markbeech Nursery  for children 2-5 years  01342 850403
Chiddingstone Nursery
School  for children 2-5 years  01892 871315
Equestrian  
Four Elms Farm Livery   07771 634995
Fitness 
Toni’s Pilates  Personal training, pilates classes  01892 711 197
Hever Castle Golf Club  golf course  01732 701017 
Chiddingstones’ Tennis Club  07771 912 108 
Falconhurst Cricket Club  cricket and training sessions  07771 892762

business directory
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Funeral Services
Alex Jones  funeral directors & monumental masons 01732 860047
Gardening and landscaping
APF Trees,  tree surgery and garden maintenance     07786 884924
Hever Landscapes  for all your garden projects  01892 740133
French’s Fencing  gates, automation, fencing 
 supply & fitting  0779 5551436
R. Bennett  hedges, fencing, grass cutting  01732 862971
Sam Thompson tree care, felling, hedge cutting, logs  07747 345815
Health
Emma Darthuy 
Chartered physiotherapist home physio visit, pilates classes  07771 925346
Hever Castle Health and Wellbeing Centre, classes and treatments  01732 651359
Paul Marro  Cognitive Hypnotherapy 
 www.htheraphy.co.uk 01732 808211
Step by Step  foot health practice  07786 038149
Hairdressing
Rosemary’s hairdressing in the comfort of your own home  07813 400393
Home services
Andy Sayers  electrical services  
 maintenance and repairs  01892 740631
Pegrum  fuels, boilers, plumbing,
 solar panels, water/oil tanks 01732 463256
Sure Kill  pest control services  01732 863206
IT
IT Wizard  Computer problems   01732 361234
MR Computing computer repairs in your home, no call out charge  01732 590077
Local Produce
Allman Butchers  meat & groceries  01732 863214
     or 700288
Printing services
Newgraphic  leaflets, business cards, orders of 
 service, invitations 01732 862 222
Travel, Taxis and bike hire
Country Hire and Go,  electric bike hire and local taxi service     07723054863
Stuart Rieman  luxury passenger car service  01883 715 037
Relyon Cars  local taxi company  01732 863 800
Travel Counsellors  tailor-made travel, leisure & business 
      olivia.wells@travelcounsellors.com 
Venue Hire and Weddings
Chiddingstone Castle  01892 870347 
Falconhurst Weddings  01342 850526
Markbeech Village Hall  01342 850328
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news from the pews

Four Elms
After just over 4 months our church 
opened it’s doors for a “live” Holy 
Communion service on 29th July. 
Despite social distancing and face 
masks it was still a great pleasure to 
see everyone. 

And what an obedient flock we are, 
observing the rules in an effort to 
make life safer for all. During Simon’s 
absence, on a well earned break, 
Sally Musson led us in Morning 
Prayer on Sunday 9th August. 
Another glorious Sunday with the 
summer sun streaming through the 
windows and doors. 

However good it is to have the 
church open again, services are in 
a different format. No hymns for 
singing but a pleasure to sit and 
listen to Angela playing familiar 
hymns and trying to resist singing 
along. It is strange that the things 

which are taken as normal have now 
ceased and singing a hymn – with 
words known since childhood – is 
not permitted. A muffled hum seems 
to be acceptable (via a face mask) 
but it’s not quite the same. 

During September we shall be 
celebrating Harvest in Four Elms 
on Sunday 29th September but, of 
course, it will be probably be without 
the cheerful harvest hymns. We 
shall, as usual, be accepting gifts but 
these should be mainly of the canned 
variety as we have to have produce 
which is easily and safely handled to 
pass to the Edenbridge Food Banks 
and provide some local gifts as well. 
And finally … to all those students, 
A levels and GCSE’S we wish you 
well whatever your grades. For those 
starting a university career we wish 
you well and for children returning 
back to school we wish staff and 
pupils well and a happy term. 
 

Christina Hodson
Churchwarden

Hever parish lunch
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Hever
After a long, hot and very dry 
summer we now begin the more 
mellow months of autumn in Sep-
tember. This month gives us the 
final part of this year’s harvest - 
hopefully there will be some apples 
left on the trees! And of course our 
harvest festival. We will also hold 
our final parish picnic on Thursday 
10th, Hever Village Hall field at the 
usual 12.30, once again under the 
Four Elms Gazebos that were such 
a success last month - staving off 
not the predicted thunderstorms but 
sunshine! (See photo on previous 
page). As we make up individual 
picnic boxes, please let me know if 
you wish to attend.

Something new this month will be 
Hever Forest Church on Sunday 
13th at 3pm. This is outdoor church 
- we are taking church outside and 
into the natural world in our church 
grounds. Many people find that their 
most profoundly spiritual moments 
are when they are outdoors, in nature. 

So Forest Church will hopefully 
become a spiritual home not only for 
those looking to explore God through 
scripture but also for those outside 
the traditional church. This means 
that we will welcome our parishioners 
and those who prefer not to meet 
in the building but would like some 
time in peaceful contemplation with 
others in a friendly group developing 
a direct relationship with the world 
around them whilst being inspired to 
look after the planet we call home. 
Finding a time to slow down from 
the busyness of life in order to earth 
ourselves in what is truly important. 
This will be an all age service and 
whilst children might prefer to sit on 
the ground (or up a tree!) seating will 
provided, as will creative activities.

Traditional services will of course 
continue within our Church building 
and I look forward to seeing you 
there.
God bless

Jane Rosam
Churchwarden

HEVER FOREST CHURCH
 

Sunday 13th Sept 3pm

This new outdoor service will help 
connect with nature and inspire us to 

look after the planet 
we call home.

Connecting mind, body and soul with 
the ground beneath

our feet and in creation around us.
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Markbeech 
This morning there’s a deep stillness 
to the air, a soft, almost-mist, gently 
wraps the landscape and is damping 
down all sound except that of the 
wood pigeons. There have again 
been no planes and no-one seems 
to be driving around, I could be 
quite alone in the world. It feels 
appropriate, August should be a 
month for doing restorative things 
and pausing before the ‘New Term’ 
of September. It’s two days since the 
storm that broke the heatwave and it 
feels like the end of summer. I hope 
it isn’t.

As we creak back into some sort of 
normality after the (first?) lockdown, 
I am consciously relishing these 
moments to contemplate, meditate 
and thank God for my blessings. I 
start the day early with a walk round 
the garden with Milly, and then take 
a cup of coffee, and settle into a 
chair somewhere in the garden to 
listen and look and empty my mind. 
Milly tends to jump up on my lap 
and together we enjoy that sense of 
peace.

POSTER COMPETITION

Calling all creative people 3-99 years old!! 
Please draw, paint or make a collage for 

our Forest Church poster.

Please email us a picture of your poster 
before 7th September at
beneficemail@gmail.com

AND YOU COULD WIN A BOX OF CHOCOLATES!

And then my mind tends to be pulled 
to all the bad that is happening in 
the world and so I do the only thing 
I know that might help - I pray. How 
else can I enjoy the quiet gentle life 
I lead when others’ lives are filled 
with such suffering? The people of 
Beirut and Belarus and so many 
other places must want to enjoy their 
gardens and drink their coffee in 
peace just as I do.

We all need to pray very hard for 
our politicians to find wisdom, to be 
driven by a sense of fairness and 
justice, to realise that the power 
they wield must be a force for good. 
Only a few years ago places like 
Beirut were delightful, liberal and 
sophisticated. We must pray to 
ensure our generous democratic 
values are not cast aside, and that 
we prevent our society following so 
many bad examples in sliding into 
corruption and a love of power for its 
own sake.

Once again I echo Simon’s phrase 
‘Keep safe - keep well - keep 
praying.’

Marielou Linklater
Churchwarden
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Church in September
Given the constantly changing situation, we are continuing with our services at each of 

the churches on a rotational basis and we will also be live streaming and recording these 
services which can be accessed via our website https://threespires.wordpress.com/ 
or Facebook page https://www.facebook.com/threespiresbenefice and by phone by 

calling 01732 927132. Please look at the website and Facebook page for information as 
well as for other spiritual help and information.

Date & time Service details Readings Sunday

6 September Holy Communion at 
St.Paul’s Four Elms 

Romans 13:8-14;
Matthew 18:15-20

Trinity 13

13 September Holy Communion at Holy 
Trinity Markbeech 

Romans 14:1-12;
Matthew 18:21-35

Trinity 14

13 September Forest Church in St.Peter’s 
Hever church yard

Job 12: 7-10
Ephesians 4:23-24

Trinity 15

20 September Holy Communion from 
St.Peter’s Hever followed 
by Holy Baptism

Philippians 1:21-30;
Matthew 20:1-6

Trinity 15

27 September Harvest festival and Holy 
Communion at St.Paul’s 
Four Elms

2 Corinthians 9:6-15;
Luke 12:16-20

Trinity 16

All services will be at 10.00am 
and you are strongly advised 
to wear a face mask. The 
Forest Church on 13th 
September is suitable for all 
ages and will be held at 3pm 
in the Hever churchyard. It 
is unlikely we will be able 
to hold our normal Harvest 
Festival on 29th September 
but do look out for details as 
to how we can thank God 
for his provision as well as 
provide our gifts to those less 
fortunate than ourselves. We 
also plan to provide some 
recorded material suitable for 
all ages during the month.

We are continuing to hold 
our Zoom evening prayer 
during August on Thursdays 
at 6.00pm - see the website 

for the link. If you would like 
to join our weekly bible study 
on Mondays also by Zoom at 
4.00pm – contact Simon for 
details.

Please contact any of us 
if you would like prayer or 
to talk to someone during 
this time or any other help 
including reading the text of 
the above services over the 
phone.

Priest-in-charge  
Revd.Simon Braid 
01892 871453 and 
simonbraid@icloud.com

Wardens  
Hever
Jane Rosam 
01732 868085  

Four Elms
Christina Hodson
01732 700247
Richard Bennett 
01732 862971
Markbeech
Nicki Talbot 
01342 850526
Marielou Linklater 
01342 850579
Administrator
Ana Roxburgh 
beneficeemail@gmail.com
Prayer hotline  
Elly Heard 01732 865564 or 
Revd.Simon Braid (left)
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I’m delighted that we are now able to 
hold services in person, albeit still with 
heavy restrictions. Our service at Four 
Elms on 26th July was my first ever 
fully masked service and it did feel 
rather strange as well as challenging 
as my glasses steamed up!

Prior to the ruling at the end of July, there 
was much debate about the wearing of 
face masks. People felt it was infringing 
their liberty. They felt uncomfortable, 
embarrassed and significantly less able 
to communicate given the loss of facial 
expression. But now we are wearing face 
masks to protect each other and that 
includes in church.

Masks are necessary but difficult and 
they affect our relationships. We can feel 
it hides our personality. Indeed we say 
someone has ‘put on a mask’ to mean 
that they are hiding who they really are. 
Maybe, when we think about God, he 
may seem hidden from us, as if he too is 
wearing a mask. Wouldn’t it be good if he 
could just reveal himself; all the more so 
when we’re facing so many difficulties. 
Or perhaps we see God as a stern judge 
and want to hide away ourselves – even 
put on a mask before we approach him.
The Bible talks about faces being ‘veiled’. 

For example, when Moses came down 
Mount Sinai after the giving of the Ten 
Commandments, it is written that he had 
to veil his face. He had been in God’s 
presence and as a result his face shone 
so brightly that the people were afraid. 
The Christian gospel is that God has 
unmasked himself and revealed himself 
in Jesus. St.Paul says that when 
someone turns to Christ the veil is taken 
away 2 Corinthians 3:16. And this is 
the experience of many who become 

Christians – me included; it is like the 
scales dropping from our eyes and so we 
can see clearly.

Can I encourage you all to wear the 
physical face masks as directed to help 
protect each other. But at the same time, 
have a think about what unseen masks 
we might be wearing. There is great 
freedom in feeling comfortable in our own 
skin and that often comes from knowing 
we are loved by others, by our family and 
friends and most of all by God, who has 
unmasked himself in Jesus.

Keep safe – keep well – keep praying

God bless you all
Simon

our rector’s thoughts
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We trust you are all well and have 
managed to get through lockdown 
safely. 

Here at How Green it is amazing 
we’re even in the position to pen 
these pages as a business! As the 
news broke on 23rd March we 
thought the future for the nursery 
was bleak – could we make it to our 
40th year next year? Happily we 
were able to adapt our practices to 
suit our trade customers and our 
‘contactless’ home delivery service 
has been and still is very popular with 
the public.

The government’s 
decision to reopen 
garden centres in 
May took sales 
to another level. 
We un-furloughed 
all our staff bar 
one who was 
in the high risk 
bracket. We in 
fact bettered sales in May/June/
July compared to last year! We are 
delighted to say we will still be here 
and growing again for next year and 
we are even recruiting!

Although the general economic 
future is uncertain horticulture and 
gardening has seen an upturn in 
fortune in these difficult times. There 
has been a focus on outdoor space, 
especially in the height of lockdown. 
The weather has been fantastic and 
with many people with plenty of time 
on their hands, gardening has been 
a saviour! Gardening is both great 
for physical fitness and great for the 
mind.

We know there have been so many 
people new to gardening that are 
now hooked. No more evident than 
in Tunbridge Wells where we had our 
pop-up shop. During what would 
have been Chelsea Flower Show 
week, we ran a competition and 
urged locals to send in photos of 
their gardens. We issued gold medals 
to the worthy winners and ‘Best in 
Show’ went to a couple who had 
never gardened before lockdown!

People have had time to assess 
how they live their lives – many will 
continue to work from home and 
not make the arduous journey to 
London each day. Gardens and 
outdoor spaces could become even 

more important 
to people 
going forward. 
Certainly our 
garden designer 
customers are 
seeing more 
enquiries than ever 
at the moment.
 
And what of the 

virus? Again, it is difficult to say 
what will happen and for how long, 
but unfortunately there seems to 
be a trend here and in Europe for 
localised spikes. With this in mind, 
we’ve had to make the decision to 
cancel our September public open 
weekend. However, as we have done 
throughout the pandemic, we have 
adapted and we have some ideas in 
the pipeline for you! Please check our 
website and social media for news 
nearer the time.

All is left to say is please stay safe 
and keep on gardening!!

Simon Sutcliffe
How Green Nursery

gardening



The Link Team

Bridget Harris, Joanna Wade, Paul Houlton 
email: thelink@hever.org

Telephone 01732 700986 (Bridget) Mobile 07958 919 631 (Joanna) 
Address 1 Triangle Cottage, Hever Road, Hever TN8 7NL  

Benefice website threespires.wordpress.com Community website www.hever.org

The views expressed in the articles in this magazine are those of the authors and do not necessarily 
represent those of the editorial team. There is no implied approval or recommendation for any service 

or event advertised in the magazine. 

Copy for the October edition should reach us no later than 15th September 2020
Subscriptions cost £5 pa if delivered by a volunteer. For payment either: a) Send a cheque payable 

to ‘The Link’ with your address to 1 Triangle Cottage, Hever Road, Hever TN8 7NL or b) Make a bank 
transfer or set up a standing order payment to ‘The Link’ at Lloyds a/c 01057697 sort 30-92-92 with 

postcode and surname as reference.

A copy of The Link can be viewed in The Link section of the community website www.hever.org
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Hall Bookings
Four Elms:
Village Hall 
 − Mike Follows 01732 700280 
or 07887 950921 
Parish Rooms 
– John Southworth 01732 700670
Hever 
− Mrs Ryan 01732 864168
Markbeech 
− Mrs Paige 01342 850328

Councils
Kent County Councillor
Peter Lake 07740 701695
Sevenoaks District:
Matthew Dickins 07910 328110
Hever Parish:
Charlotte Cole 01342 322123 
clerk@hever.org



Felling - Reductions - Thinning - Stump Grinding
Hedge Cutting - Seasoned Logs

Telephone:01342 850265 / 07747 345815
Email: samthompsontreecare@gmail.com

Sam Thompson
Tree Care

A warm caring environment 
for children 2-5 years with a 
beautiful outside play area. 

Open Monday, Wednesday, 
Thursday, Friday mornings 9am 
to 12.15pm in the Village Hall 
and Monday and Wednesday 

afternoons until 3pm. Lunch 
Club available each day to 
1.30pm. Do come and see 

us. To arrange a visit please 
contact:
Mrs Ann Roberts-Cleeve  
 01342 850403

Manager: Miss Fiona Baxter        
School: 07722497657

Home: 07826011880Established 1965

2362-The-Link-Office-Space-Ad-1280x200mm-AW.indd   1 17/03/2020   13:58



Markbeech village hall

To book please contact Mrs Paige at mbvh1924@gmail.com 
or on 01342 850328 • www.markbeechvillagehall.org.uk

Ideal for weddings and garden parties
• A beautiful rural setting

• Large and secure garden

• Capacity to seat up to 110 guests

• Fully functioning kitchen

•Great transport links

• Reasonable rates

T. Allman
Butchers Limited
High Class Family Butcher

49 High Street, Edenbridge  
Tel: 01732 863214

Home-killed meat
Free local delivery

YOUR LOCAL BUTCHER



Please call (01892) 871139
Email: david.james@dajames.com

Accountancy Service
Local, Professional and Friendly

Accounts
Payroll/PAYE

Self Assessment tax returns
VAT

Book-keeping
Accounting/Consultancy advice
No matter how big or small, with over 
20 years' experience, I can provide you 

with a local service tailored to your needs.

David James
9 Dukes Meadow

Chiddingstone Causeway
Tonbridge,  TN11 8LW

Hever Castle Golf and Wellbeing
01732 651 359

www.heverhealth.com 
info@heverhealth.com

Treatments include:
Physiotherapy

Osteopathy
Massage (Sports, Pregnancy, Hot Stone

and Bamboo)
Reflexology
Nutrition
Facials 

 
Studio Classes:

Yoga, Paracise™, Pilates, Pulseroll and
Legs, Bums and Tums  

Open to all, no membership necessary. 



 

Unit 12, Gaza Trading Estate, Hildenborough, Kent TN11 8PL 

01732 463256 

SALES SERVICING 

AGA REFURBISHMENT 

RANGE COOKERS BOILERS 

WOOD STOVES SOLAR PANELS 

UNDERFLOOR HEATING 

GROUND & AIR SOURCE HEAT PUMPS HOT WATER CYLINDERS 

PLUMBING 

WATER TANKS OIL TANKS 

office@pegrum.net 

GAS LPG OIL SOLID FUEL 

 

 

FALCONHURST CRICKET CLUB, MARKBEECH 
www.falconhurstcc.co.uk 

The Club was founded in 1854 and cricket has been played here ever since. If 
you are looking for a friendly cricket club to play for – all ages and abilities 
welcomed – please contact Club Captain Rob McAllister:  

07884 483855 or email: captain@falconhurstcc.co.uk. 

There are also training sessions and matches for under-11 cricketers, please 
contact Youth Coach Brian Adcock to register an interest:  

brian.adcock@matrix.gb.com 

Accountancy Service 
Local, Professional and Friendly 

Accounts 
Payroll/PAYE 

Self Assessment tax returns 

VAT 
Book keeping 

Accounting/Consultancy advice 

No matter how big or small, with over 20 years’ experience, I can 
provide you with a local service tailored to your needs. 

Please call 01892 871139 or 07926 379522 
Email: david.james@dajames.com 

David James 
9 Dukes Meadow, Chiddingstone Causeway, 

Tonbridge, TN11 8LW 

 

 Domestic    Commercial    Industrial 

 
Slating/ Tiling/ Flat Roofing 

All Maintenance & Repairs & Property 
Renovations

For Free Estimates & Advice from City and Guilds Qualified Tradesmen 

T: 01732 700353 
M: 07767 893 772 

The Club was founded in 1854 and cricket has been played here ever since. 
If you are looking for a friendly cricket club to play for – all ages and abilities
welcomed – please contact Club Secretary Tom Churton:

07734 311 716 or churtont@gmail.com

There are also training sessions and matches for youth cricketers; please 
contact Youth Coach Paul Stephens to register an interest

on 07879 605 173

Lorna Galbraith Hairdressing
All aspects of hairdressing carried out in the comfort of your own home.

L’Oreal and Vidal Sassoon trained, with over 27 years' experience.
07989 587 931             01732 700 397



HEVER LANDSCAPES ltd 
We offer year-round garden 
management, regular maintenance or a 
one-off garden tidy/clearance. Grass 
cutting, lawn care, hedge-cutting, leaf 
clearing and jet-washing patios. 
Construction of vegetable patches, 
chicken runs, compost bins.  
Commercial contracts. 

We also offer complete landscaping 
projects, such as patios, retaining 
walls, all types of fencing, planting 

schemes, re-seeding and turfing, 
water features, wooden garden 

structures, tree surgery, hedge laying  
and woodland clearance. 

please phone Karl on 
01892 870520 or 07909 916909 

Est. 1997                   www.heverlandscapes.co.uk 

 
 

01892 740133 or 07909 916909

TEL: 01342 850888

THE ONE STOP SHOP FOR GARDENS, ESTATES, 
SMALLHOLDINGS, EQUESTRIAN, GOLF COURSES & MORE

WILDERNESS FARM

MARK BEECH

EDENBRIDGE

KENT TN8 7LP

LEPPARDS

SALES,SERVICE & PARTS
BEING ONLY AN EMAIL/PHONE CALL AWAY

WE ARE WILLING TO ADVISE, SOURCE 
& HELP

info@leppards.com www.leppards.com

☎
EDENBRIDGE 862971

R. BENNETT
HEDGE LAYING

FENCING
MOBILE SAW BENCH
HEDGE TRIMMING

GRASS CUTTING
ROTAVATING

CONSERVATION WORK
UNDERTAKEN



E-mail: causewayjoinery.aol.com
www.causewayjoinery.co.uk

Tel: 01342 850170

Manufacturers of bespoke joinery to the trade and public
for over 35 years

Windows
Doors
Entrance Screens
Staircases
Kitchens

Bi-Folding Door Sets
Stable Doors

Pairs of Doors
Home Media Units
Orangery Joinery

Wine Stores
Bedroom units/

Dressing Rooms
Free Standing or
Built in furniture

MRS S F CARROLL 
M.Ch.S

REGISTERED 
CHIROPODIST/

PODIATRIST 

VISITING PRACTICE 

CHIDDINGSTONE 
HOATH 

Tel: (01342) 850426 

RATS! MICE! COCKROACHES! 
MOLES! SQUIRRELS! 

SURE KILL 

 

Marlpit Hill, Edenbridge, TN8 6JG 
Tel: 01732 863206 

Mobile: 07831 300947 

WASPS! FLEAS! MOTHS! ANTS! 

PEST CONTROL  
 SERVICE 

       Member of NPTA 

CHARTWELL  
the family home of Sir Winston 

Churchill, near Westerham

QUEBEC HOUSE 
Westerham, a charming village 

house, the childhood home 
of General Wolfe 

EMMETTS GARDEN 
the Garden at the top of the Weald, 

near Ide Hill 

All welcome visitors from 
near and far and are 

OPEN MARCH TO NOVEMBER 2012 

NATIONAL TRUST 

   * Chartwell the house is open from 
 10 March to 4 November, Wed−Sun 
 plus Bank Holidays, also Tues in 
 July and August.  
 The gardens, shop, restaurant, 
 studio and exhibition are open every 
 day from 10 March 2012 except 
 Christmas Eve and Christmas Day. 
 Car park open everyday for 
 countryside walks except 
 Christmas Eve and Christmas Day. 

* Quebec House  open Wed to Sun, 
 10 March to 4 November plus Bank 
 Holidays. 

   * Emmetts Garden  open Sat –Wed, 
 10 March to 4 November plus Bank 
 Holidays and Good Friday. 

For full details of opening times and events in 2012, please call:  

Chartwell, Mapleton Road, Westerham. TN16 1PS 
Telephone: (01732) 868381 

Email: chartwell@nationaltrust.org.uk 

BUILDING CONTRACTORS 
Established in 1955 

Members of the National Federation of Builders 
 

Listed Buildings, Conversions,
Extensions, Maintenance

& Repairs
 

W SMITHERS & SONS LTD 
Old Mill Yard  Telephone: 01342 850559 
Cowden Fax: 01342 850981 
Edenbridge Email: colin@wsmithers.co.uk 
Kent TN8 7JJ Website: www.wsmithersandsons.co.uk 

BSC QUALIFIED IN ANIMAL BEHAVIOUR, INSURED AND DBS CHECKED.BSC QUALIFIED IN ANIMAL BEHAVIOUR, INSURED AND DBS CHECKED.
•	 DOG WALKING (NAUGHTY OR SHY DOGS WELCOME)
•	 HOUSE SITTING
•	 PET SITTING (EXPERIENCE WITH FAMILY PETS, 

	  FARM ANIMALS AND EXOTICS)
•	 HOME VISITS WHEN YOU’RE AWAY

FOR MORE INFORMATION & TO BOOK IN YOUR PET CONTACT
KATIE ON 07768 614 577 OR YAPPYDAYSINFO@GMAIL.COM

DOG GROOMING
 Fully Insured

 Free Consultations
 City and Guilds Qualified 
 Dematting  Grooming 
 Bathing  Styling

 Nail Clipping  Hand Stripping 
 Canine dental care using the latest 

technology.
Competitive pricing dependent on size, 

breed and coat type.
Discounted Rate for Puppies!

All breeds and temperament considered.
Call Chris: 01892 740170

07736 484184
setters4me1@gmail.com



01342 851160 / 07930341415
richardamaslen@btinternet .com

www.richardamaslen.co .uk

FINE FURNITURE & 
BESPOKE JOINERYRICHARD A MASLEN

A SELECTION OF INDIVIDUAL OFFICE SUITES

Available to rent on simple flexible tenancy agreements. 
Approached by an attractive private drive, the Hever Business 
Centre is a distinctive and handsome detached building providing 
office suites with plenty of private parking.
Formerly Hever Station, the centre now offers bright 
workspaces with architectural features typical of the Victorian 
railway era.

THE HEVER BUSINESS CENTRE
• All inclusive monthly rent
• Fast broadband availability
• Plenty of private parking
• Suites for 1 – 6 persons 
• Security alarm
• London Bridge (direct) 

42mins
• Flexible tenancies 
• Conference/meeting room
• No VAT

TO FIND OUT MORE:

Please contact  
David Robinson 
01959 563800 
hever@karrison.co.uk

K A R R I S O N
P R O P E R T Y



FUNERAL PLANS FROM

Alex     Jones
Independent Family Funeral Directors

One of the few remaining family-owned, truly independent funeral directors in the area

Peace of mind for you and your family 

Specify your wishes in advance 

Protection against rising funeral costs 

A range of flexible payment options 

Arrange the send off you want

Alex Jones Funeral Directors
29-31 High Street
Edenbridge
TN8 5AD

01732 860047
www.alexjonesfuneraldirectors.co.uk

We also have funeral homes in; 
Lingfield: 01342 832534
Forest Row: 01342 822399 
Oxted: 01883 730383

£40 M&S 
vouchers 

with every 
plan

Vouchers distributed 30 days after your plan is taken out – contact us for full details.



Four Elms Farm  
Livery 

•  60x20m floodlit outdoor arena  
– 36x45m indoor arena

•  Solarium/hot/cold washdown
•  Car and lorry parking
•  12’x12’ monarch boxes/rubber matting 

automatic drinkers
•  Club room with oven/microwave/dishwasher
•  Rug washing on site
•  Post and rail fencing
•  Staff living on site – exercise – qualified 

trainer
•  Off road hacking 100 private acres
•  Dressage training with international riders 

and judges
•  Jumping and polework clinics
•  Unaffiliated dressage competitions

Four Elms Farm Livery
Pootings Road

Four Elms
Kent TN8 6PH 

Mobile 07771 634995 or 07730 038747 

 - Dry Carpet Cleaning  
 - Upholstery Cleaning 
 - Tile & Grout Cleaning 
 

  

Zero Dry Time Kent 

CARS EDENBRIDGE50 Y
E

A
R

S

01732 863800
50 Y

E
A

R
S

AVAILABLE 24 HOURS A DAY,
7 DAYS A WEEK ON PRE-BOOKINGS

The Kiosk,
Station Approach,

Edenbridge
TN8 5LP

www.relyoncars.co.uk

PRIVATE HIRE l COURIER SERVICE
AIRPORTS

WEDDINGS l ACCOUNT WORK
MINIBUSES l LUXURY VEHICLES

4-8 SEATERS AVAILABLE l SCHOOL RUNS

DRIVERSWANTED
DRIVERS

WANTED



Now taking bookings for 2021

MARK BEECH NURSERY SCHOOL 
Open Monday – Wednesday – Thursday – Friday 
mornings 9 a.m. – 12.15 p.m.  in the Village Hall 

and Monday and Wednesday afternoons till 3 p.m. 
Lunch Club available each day to 1.30 p.m. 

A warm caring environment for children 2-5 years  
with a beautiful outside play area. 

Vouchers accepted.  Musical Bumps on Friday mornings 
Do come and see us. To arrange a visit please contact: 

Mrs R Jordan (Manager) 07952 823852  
Mrs A Roberts-Cleeve 01342 850403 

 

 

 

 Woodlea 
Craft & Design 

PRESENT PARADISE 
Pottery, silk flowers, 
beautiful lamps, baskets, 
jewellery, stylish wrought iron, 
unusual toys, provencal soaps. 
The choice is enormous including 
many articles featured in glossy 

magazines, yet tucked away in one 
of the prettiest parts of rural Kent. 

Do come to see and browse. 

FOUR ELMS 
EDENBRIDGE, KENT 
01732 700279 

OPEN
FRIDAY & SATURDAY 10am-5pm 
SUNDAY 2pm-5pm 

FULLER’S FEEDS 

 
Need feed for your: 

Poultry, pigs, sheep or goats? 
 

20 kg bags delivered locally 
Competitive prices 

Telephone: Christine on 07909 514024 

or Simon on 07900 965930 





IM
PROVE YOUR HOME

HOME-REARED FREE-RANGE 
PEDIGREE PORK & LAMB 

FALCONHURST ESTATE 
www.falconhurstestate.co.uk 

01342 850526 
Also Gloucester Old Spot weaners for sale 

All Types of Interior & Exterior 

PAINTING & DECORATING
Ray Meades (Speldhurst)  

01892 863548 
Also

General Household Repairs & Maintenance 
Fully Insured 

 

 

XÄÄtËá VâÑvt~xá 
Delicious homemade cupcakes using local free range eggs  

and  organic ingredients wherever possible.  
Our cakes are freshly baked to order ensuring that they taste as good 

as they look! We cater for all occasions: birthdays, weddings, 
corporate events or just because . . . 

Free local delivery 

Contact Alex 07769973426 or at ellascupcakes.net 

M & M WALKER
PAINTING & DECORATING

PROPERTY MAINTENANCE SERVICES

CEILING & ROOFING CONTRACTORS
ARTEXING & PLASTERING

PLUMBING  •  HEATING 
CARPENTRY & JOINERY

Tel: 01732 863 155
Mobs: 077 742 186 84   •   079 004 207 15



Electricity in safe hands
• Installations, rewires, board upgrades
• Fault finding, maintenance, repairs
• Inspection and testing reports
• Portable appliance testing (PAT)
• Qualified to BS 7671 2018 18th Edition
• Building regulations part P compliant
• Prompt, reliable and competitive rates

T. 07836 256 146   E. andycsayers@gmail.com
www.andysayerselectrical.com
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 Emma Darthuy BSc PgDip MCSP HPC 
Chartered Physiotherapist 

 
Home physio visits for any 
musculoskeletal problem. 

Pilates Classes and 1-2-1 

physioemma@btinternet.com 
07530 857613   

www.homephysioandpilates.co.uk 
 

07771 925346

Painting and
Decorating

Services

clareelizabeth100@gmail.com

Clare Elizabeth

0777 532 8781

Reliable
Local 

Friendly

www.homephysioandpilates.com



We are a holistic, fully equipped Pilates studio offering a range of prestigious 
and bespoke Pilates, Yoga and Somatics based in our lovely studios in Blackham

•	  First Class FREE  Call to book

•	  Small class numbers

•	  Morning, evening and weekend classes

•	  Beginners welcome

•	  Meditation and mindfulness

•	  Knowledgeable and experienced teachers who really care

•	  Specialist in rehabilitation and common back pain

•	  Healing therapies including hot/cold stone massage 
 and cranial sacral work

WWW.TONISPILATES.CO.UK                01892 711 197

RELIEVE ACHES AND PAINS
GET STRONGER 
MOVE BETTER

painting& 
decorating

jem pickardby

07850 371558   
01732 863062

competitive prices
free estimates & consultations

interior & exterior

highest quality guaranteed
expert & friendly service

fully insured

jempickard@btinternet.com

www.jempickardpainting 
decorating.co.uk

www.facebook.com/ 
jempickardpaintingdecorating



Telephone: 07778 440644
Email: moss@gmjoinery.com

www.gmjoinery.com

Established 
Since 1981

JOINERS & BUILDERS LTD
LOFT CONVERSIONS, EXTENSIONS

TIMBER FRAME BUILDINGS & BESPOKE JOINERY

HOUSECLEANS 
 

Weekly, monthly or just when you need a bit of extra help, 
We will clean your house to the highest standard, do your ironing 

and make up your beds. 
Only the best quality products used – Eco friendly products available. 

 
Moving house?  

We can clean before you move in or after you move out. 
 

For more details call 
01959 549 480 
07706 868 772 

 
ENJOY LIFE – LEAVE THE CLEANING TO US! 

(And we’re happy to walk the dog and feed the cat too) 

01959 532 223
07706 868 772

Step by Step provides a highly professional foot care service,
which is fully mobile, attending to all your foot care needs

within the comfort of your own home.

Member of British Association of Foot Health Professionals

For an appointment or more information telephone:
07786 038149 – Michelle Hogan MCFHP

 B/W version for CN publication

Colour version for website

Foot Health Practice

Original version received

Step by Step provides a highly professional foot care service,
which is fully mobile, attending to all your foot care needs

within the comfort of your own home.

Member of British Association of Foot Health Professionals

For an appointment or more information telephone:
07786 038149 – Michelle Hogan MCFHP

Foot Health Practice



Conversions, extensions, listed buildings, joinery, plumbing and heating, 
kitchens and bathrooms, electrical, roofing, 

maintenance and repairs and decorating.  
Covering all  types of building work.

 
OLD MILL YARD, HIGH STREET, COWDEN, KENT, TN8 7JJ 

TEL 01342 850559    FAX 01342 850981    EMAIL COLIN@WSMITHERS.CO.UK  
     WWW.WSMITHERSANDSONS.CO.UK  

Conversions, extensions, listed buildings, joinery, plumbing and heating, kitchens and  
bathrooms, electrical, roofing, maintenance and repairs and decorating.  Covering all 

 types of building work. 
 

OLD MILL YARD, HIGH STREET, COWDEN, KENT, TN8 7JJ
TEL 01342 850559       FAX 01342 850981 

EMAIL COLIN@WSMITHERS.CO.UK
WWW.WSMITHERSANDSONS.CO.UK

W. SMITHERS & SONS
EST. 1955

ALBOURNE ROOFING

Slating / Tiling / Flat Roofing

All Maintenance & Repairs 
& Property Renovations

For Free Estimates & Advice from 
City and Guilds Qualified Tradesmen

T: 01732 700 353
M: 07767 893 772

● Domestic ● Commercial ● Industrial
Roofing Contractors
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Located at Hever Castle Golf & Wellbeing
T: 01732 701017  |  E: waterside@hevercastle.co.uk



If you need help with shopping, prescriptions, posting 

letters etc please call the editors (see page 25 for 

numbers) or the churchwardens (see page 23) or call any 

of the following. We would all be very happy to help.

Laura Palmer – 01732 864257
Jane Hall – 01732 862569
Laura Hands – 07792 167 470 (based in Hever)
Beverley Thomas – 07855 968 006 (based in Edenbridge)
Toria Corcoran – 07885 491 893 (based in Edenbridge)
Andrea Hayto – 07766 503 062 based in Four Elms)
Sophie Fraser – 07793 464 705 
Amy Hurlstone – 07982 996 642
Emma Short – 07985 047 746 (based in Four Elms)
Cheryl Small – 07795 841 178
Caroline Crooks – 07887 505 409
Four Elms Helpers 01732 700247

You can also email thelink@hever.org or hra@hever.org

or fevhlunch@btinternet.com

Are you self isolating? Do you need help?


